

# Fiscal capacity: Restoring infrastructure and decent jobs

RNAO believes it is imprudent for government to cut revenue that is crucial for delivering essential services and reducing debt. Instead, the government should grow revenue through a fairer taxes and other means that trigger healthier activities. Do you agree with RNAO?

## Revenue cuts are not the way to go

Taxes and other revenues pay for the public services required in a civilized and healthy society – including health care, education, social services, environmental protection, and public security. Taxes also pay the wages of workers who deliver those services, including nurses and other health professionals.

Some rationalize low taxes on the grounds that they stimulate the economy. But as the Task Force on Competitiveness indicated, substantial federal and Ontario tax cuts were accompanied by falling investment rates per worker. The economic benefits of tax cuts are more than offset by corresponding spending cuts by the private and public sectors, resulting in the loss of important public services and jobs. 'Putting money in people's pockets' through tax cuts doesn't get very far if corresponding spending cuts take more money out of their pockets than the tax cuts put there in the first place.

Previous governments chose to limit tax revenue. In Ontario, this resulted in government austerity measures that reduced critical public services. The effect was striking for RNs: Ontario's RN-to-population ratio dropped and has fallen to the lowest level in Canada, with the province only having 689 RNs-per-100,000 population, vs. 837 RNs-per-100,000 people in the rest of the country. Ontario now needs an estimated 21,052 more RNs in the workforce to catch up to the rest of Canada. The situation could well get worse if significant, new cuts happen.

### Need for fair, equitable revenue tools

Canadians are offended by growing income inequality and tiers of access to health.<sup>5</sup> They are offended by tax avoidance and the failure of some to pay their fair share. Government can collect revenue and spend it in ways that reduce income inequality and enhance greater access to health. Pharmacare and universal oral health coverage benefit everyone, but especially those living in poverty, thereby enhancing health equity. RNAO wants to see progressive tax systems, where tax rates are higher for higher earners and lower for lower earners.

Green taxes (e.g., emission taxes) discourage harmful behaviour by making it more expensive. These taxes generate revenue and also can replace less efficient taxes, such as payroll taxes that discourage employment. On these grounds, in 2013 the Task Force on Competitiveness called for the implementation of an Ontario carbon tax. Ontario's method of pricing carbon, cap-and-trade auctions, generated \$2.873 billion in revenue from in 2017 through May 2018. Those

who impose costs on society ought to pay for those costs. A pollution tax appeals to Canadians' basic sense of fairness and equity.

Already on the books are a number of taxes on commodities that can adversely affect health, such as gasoline, diesel, wine and beer. But these taxes aren't adjusted for inflation, a failing that erodes their value as a source for revenue and deterrent against unhealthy behavior. The Drummond Commission recommends these apply in much the same way a sales tax is a fixed percentage of the sale price.<sup>9</sup>

## Insufficient revenue leads to spending cuts and privatization

The Ford government committed to shrinking government and lowering taxes, which lowers revenue. This policy direction and a promise to cut hydro rates will add an estimated \$10.4 billion to the annual deficit. <sup>10</sup> Even if the government cuts the existing deficit in half, that would yield a combined shortfall of \$13.75 billion. <sup>11</sup>

That estimate doesn't take into account other potential effects of the cuts. For example, when the government foregoes \$1.9 billion in annual revenue from ending the cap-and-trade carbon pricing program, the loss may be greater: greenhouse gas emitters had already paid \$2.873 billion as of May 2018, 12 and those emitters may seek to recover that money from the government. Furthermore, the federal government is withholding \$420 million in climate change funding for Ontario because Ontario has gotten rid of its climate change plan with no replacement. It will now go directly to Ontario businesses and institutions, bypassing the Ontario treasury. 14

Finally, the downgrading of Ontario's credit rating on the grounds of revenue cuts<sup>15</sup> could result in money being diverted from program spending to increased interest payments.

Spending cuts have already started to take place. The government announced that it will reduce the modest planned increases to social assistance (Ontario Works and Ontario Disability Support Program) from 3 percent to 1.5 percent, <sup>16</sup> 17 which is below the forecast rate of inflation of 1.9 percent in 2019 and 2.4 percent in 2020, <sup>18</sup> meaning that recipients will be worse off than they were before. The government also says it will "wind down" the Basic Income Research Project. <sup>19</sup> That project was testing out a method of supplying a guaranteed income to replace inadequate social assistance programs.

The government has nixed three planned university campuses<sup>21</sup>, restricted Ontario Student Assistance Program (OSAP)<sup>22</sup> and cut tuition by 10%, the latter draining an estimated \$300 million to the university system.<sup>23</sup>And the termination of the cap-and-trade program will costs programs that depended on its \$1.9 billion annual revenues.<sup>24</sup>

The cuts will mean greater privatization. Services that formerly were paid for publicly will be paid for privately. Who gets those services will be shaped by who has the ability to pay.

Two government-commissioned reports released in September give cause for concern about future cuts. The first, the *Report of the Independent Financial Commission of Inquiry* concluded that the provincial deficit was \$8.3 billion higher than the \$6.7 billion that had been estimated by

the previous government. <sup>25</sup> <sup>26</sup> By itself, this report is not necessarily harmful, as there are more and less responsible ways of reducing deficits. The second report was a line-by-line review (not an audit) by Ernst and Young of Ontario government expenditures from 2002-03 to 2017-18. <sup>27</sup> The report offers a range of policy options, from helpful ones, such as targeting tax avoidance, <sup>28</sup> to risky ones, such as means-testing of universal programs, <sup>29</sup> public-private partnerships (also known as alternative financing and procurement) <sup>30</sup> and selling off government enterprises. <sup>31</sup> Means-testing will undermine universality in programs like Medicare and will add significant administrative costs. It will also raise prices by lowering the bargaining power of a single-payer system. Public-private partnerships are well established by to be very expensive ways of procuring public infrastructure. <sup>32</sup> <sup>33</sup>

# Ontario has a revenue problem, not a spending problem

Although Ontario has a higher per capita GDP than six of the nine other provinces,<sup>34</sup> per capita spending by its government is the second lowest in Canada, after Quebec.<sup>35</sup> The depth of austerity in Ontario is evident: its program spending-to-GDP ratio was the lowest of all provinces and territories in 2016-17 (16.6 percent) and second-lowest in 2017-18 (17.2 percent). Five of the other provinces were well over 20 percent.<sup>36</sup>

The Financial Accountability Office of Ontario found that the province had the lowest revenue per capita in 2017-18.<sup>37</sup> The problem is that Ontario's low revenue collection is even lower than its expenditures, meaning that it has been running a deficit most years. The resulting debt accumulation (39.5 percent of GDP in 2016-17) is the fourth highest in Canada after Quebec, Newfoundland and New Brunswick. It is not yet crippling, but it must be addressed.

The key is choosing the correct solution. Ontario has a revenue problem, not an expenditure problem. As the Financial Accountability Office noted: "The Ontario government has committed to balancing the budget over a "reasonable and pragmatic" timeframe while not raising taxes. Given these commitments, the burden of eliminating the deficit falls mainly on reducing program spending. However, since Ontario's program spending is already the lowest in Canada, opportunities for achieving additional spending restraint or reductions may be limited." Or they may be very painful.

#### Ban asset sales

The government must be wary of further sales of long-term assets for one-shot revenue. Ontario sold 15 percent of Hydro One shares in the fall of 2015,<sup>39</sup> and a further 15 percent in April 2016,<sup>40</sup> despite objections of organizations like RNAO.<sup>41</sup> In May 2017, Ontario reduced its holdings of Hydro One to 49.9 percent through another sale.<sup>42</sup> This happened in spite of the report from Ontario's Financial Accountability Office suggesting that the sale would worsen the province's deficit position over the long run.<sup>43</sup> Selling off assets is not a sustainable way of reducing debt, particularly when that asset is a monopoly that provides a large guaranteed stream of revenue.

The government also has sold Hearn generating station on the Toronto waterfront <sup>44</sup> and the former London Psychiatric Hospital. <sup>45</sup> It is said to be looking to quickly sell 14,600 acres of land at what appear to be fire-sale rates – between \$7,000 and \$9,000 per acre. <sup>46</sup> Those assets could be used for many public purposes, but once sold, are lost. The Hearn station was sold without

consulting Toronto (a party interested in the land) at a seemingly low price to a company with connections to the Premier. <sup>47</sup> This does not bode well for future asset sales.

# RNAO's FISCAL ASKS

- Ensure the fiscal capacity to deliver all essential health, health care, social, and environmental services by building a more progressive tax system. Do not cut taxes.
- Increase revenue sources that are fair and equitable, and encourage environmental and societal responsibility. Make polluters pay for the full cost of the pollution they create, including their carbon emissions.
- Update the gasoline tax by making it a tax on value rather than on volume.
- Reject sales of publicly owned crown corporations and assets to fund government programs. Halt the further sale of Hydro One shares.
- Do not impose means testing on any universal program like Medicare.
- Place a moratorium on public-private partnerships in the procurement of public infrastructure.
- Ensure transparency and accountability in fiscal measures to deliver services people want and deserve, and to ensure that is done in an efficient manner.

#### **References:**

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Task Force on Competitiveness, Productivity and Economic Progress. (2013). *Course correction: Charting a new road map for Ontario*, p. 47. <a href="http://www.competeprosper.ca/uploads/2013\_AR12\_Final.pdf">http://www.competeprosper.ca/uploads/2013\_AR12\_Final.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ontario PC Party. (2018). For the People: A Plan for Ontario. https://www.ontariopc.ca/doug ford\_s\_plan for\_the\_people\_will\_put\_more\_money\_in\_the\_pockets\_of\_ontario\_parents.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario. (2018). *RN/NP Workforce Backgrounder*. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a> RN NP HR Backgrounder April 2018.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The calculations for RNs include figures for nurse practitioners (NP). If NPs were excluded, then the discrepancy between Ontario and the rest of the country would be even larger.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Stratcom. (2017). *Polling Presentation for the Broadbent Institute*. <a href="https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/broadbent/pages/5659/attachments/original/1491486065/Progress in the Age of Trump - Report.pdf?1491486065">https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/broadbent/pages/5659/attachments/original/1491486065/Progress in the Age of Trump - Report.pdf?1491486065</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Task Force on Competitiveness, Productivity and Economic Progress. (2013). *Course correction: Charting a new road map for Ontario*, p50. <a href="http://www.competeprosper.ca/uploads/2013">http://www.competeprosper.ca/uploads/2013</a> AR12 Final.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Jones, A. (2017). *Ontario cap-and-trade auctions bring in nearly \$2B this year. December 6*. <a href="https://globalnews.ca/news/3901002/ontario-cap-and-trade-auctions/">https://globalnews.ca/news/3901002/ontario-cap-and-trade-auctions/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Government of Ontario. (2018). *Ontario Post-Joint Auction Public Proceeds Report*. <a href="https://files.ontario.ca/post-auction-public proceeds report en 2018-05-15.pdf">https://files.ontario.ca/post-auction-public proceeds report en 2018-05-15.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Commission on the Reform of Ontario's Public Services. (2012). *Public services for Ontarians: A path to sustainability and excellence*, p426. http://www.fin.gov.on.ca/en/reformcommission/chapters/report.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Mackenzie, H. (2018). *Doing the math on the PC platform*. Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. June 5. http://behindthenumbers.ca/2018/06/05/doing-the-math-on-the-pc-platform/.

<sup>11</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Government of Ontario. (2018). *Ontario Post-Joint Auction Public Proceeds Report*. <a href="https://files.ontario.ca/post-auction\_public\_proceeds\_report\_en\_2018-05-15.pdf">https://files.ontario.ca/post-auction\_public\_proceeds\_report\_en\_2018-05-15.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Gragg Reilly, J. (2018). *Feds withhold Ontario climate funding over cap-and-trade cancellation*. July 5. <a href="https://ipolitics.ca/2018/07/05/feds-withhold-ontario-climate-funding-over-cap-and-trade-cancellation/">https://ipolitics.ca/2018/07/05/feds-withhold-ontario-climate-funding-over-cap-and-trade-cancellation/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Canadian Press. (2018). Federal government to give \$420M climate fund directly to Ontario institutions, businesses. *Global News*. November 8. <a href="https://globalnews.ca/news/4643745/federal-government-climate-funds-ontario/">https://globalnews.ca/news/4643745/federal-government-climate-funds-ontario/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Parkinson, D. (2018). Moody's downgrades Ontario credit rating, citing revenue cuts under Doug Ford. *Globe and Mail*. December 14. <a href="https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-moodys-downgrades-ontarios-credit-rating-citing-revenue-cuts-under/">https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-moodys-downgrades-ontarios-credit-rating-citing-revenue-cuts-under/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Government of Ontario. (2018). *Backgrounder: Helping People with A Plan to Reform Social Assistance*. July 31. <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/mcys/en/2018/07/helping-people-with-a-plan-to-reform-social-assistance.html">https://news.ontario.ca/mcys/en/2018/07/helping-people-with-a-plan-to-reform-social-assistance.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> CBC. (2018). *PC's plan to scrap Ontario basic income pilot project called 'shameful' by NDP leader*. July 31. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/lisa-macleod-announcement-1.4768626.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> RBC. (2018). *Provincial Outlook December 2018: Ontario – Into the mature stage of the expansion*. December. <a href="http://www.rbc.com/economics/economic-reports/pdf/provincial-forecasts/ont.pdf">http://www.rbc.com/economics/economic-reports/pdf/provincial-forecasts/ont.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Government of Ontario. (2018). *Backgrounder: Helping People with A Plan to Reform Social Assistance*. July 31. <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/mcys/en/2018/07/helping-people-with-a-plan-to-reform-social-assistance.html">https://news.ontario.ca/mcys/en/2018/07/helping-people-with-a-plan-to-reform-social-assistance.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> CBC. (2018). *PC's plan to scrap Ontario basic income pilot project called 'shameful' by NDP leader*. July 31. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/lisa-macleod-announcement-1.4768626.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Government of Ontario. (2018). *Government of Ontario Ensuring Fiscal Responsibility and Accountability*. October 23. <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/maesd/en/2018/10/government-of-ontario-ensuring-fiscal-responsibility-and-accountability.html">https://news.ontario.ca/maesd/en/2018/10/government-of-ontario-ensuring-fiscal-responsibility-and-accountability.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Government of Ontario. (2019). Affordability of Postsecondary Education in Ontario. January 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Friesen, J. (2019). Ontario government expected to cut tuition fees for Canadian students by 10 per cent. *Globe and Mail*. January 15. <a href="https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-ontario-government-expected-to-cut-tuition-fees-for-canadian-students/">https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-ontario-government-expected-to-cut-tuition-fees-for-canadian-students/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Government of Ontario. (2018). *Ontario Introduces Legislation to End Cap and Trade Carbon Tax Era in Ontario*. July 25. <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/07/ontario-introduces-legislation-to-end-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html">https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/07/ontario-introduces-legislation-to-end-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Government of Ontario. (2018). *Report of the Independent Financial Commission of Inquiry*. September 21. https://news.ontario.ca/mof/en/2018/09/report-of-the-independent-financial-commission-of-inquiry.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Independent Financial Commission of Inquiry. (2018). *Report of the Independent Financial Commission of Inquiry*. August 30. <a href="https://www.fin.gov.on.ca/en/report/ifci-2018.pdf">https://www.fin.gov.on.ca/en/report/ifci-2018.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Enst & Young. (2018). *Managing Transformation: A Modernization Action Plan for Ontario*. September 21. <a href="https://files.ontario.ca/ey\_report\_2018\_en.pdf">https://files.ontario.ca/ey\_report\_2018\_en.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ibid., p. 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid., p. 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Ibid., p. 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Ibid., p. 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> E.g., RNAO. (2007). P. 19. <a href="https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/related/2398\_RNAO\_Election\_Platform\_2007.pdf">https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/storage/related/2398\_RNAO\_Election\_Platform\_2007.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Auditor General of Ontario. ((2014). *Infrastructure Ontario – Alternative Financing and Procurement*. http://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en14/305en14.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> World Atlas. (2018). *Canadian Provinces and Territories by Per Capita GDP*. https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/canadian-provinces-and-territories-by-per-capita-gdp.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> RBC. (2018). Canadian Federal and Provincial Fiscal Tables: Program expenses per capita. December 6. P. 10. <a href="http://www.rbc.com/economics/economic-reports/pdf/canadian-fiscal/prov\_fiscal.pdf">http://www.rbc.com/economics/economic-reports/pdf/canadian-fiscal/prov\_fiscal.pdf</a>. Figures for 2016-17 and projected for 2017-18. Copyright by owner. All rights reserved.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> RBC. (2018). *Canadian Federal and Provincial Fiscal Tables: Program expenses relative to GDP*. December 6. P. 9. <a href="http://www.rbc.com/economics/economic-reports/pdf/canadian-fiscal/prov\_fiscal.pdf">http://www.rbc.com/economics/economic-reports/pdf/canadian-fiscal/prov\_fiscal.pdf</a>. Copyright by owner. All rights reserved.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Financial Accountability Office of Ontario. (2019). *Comparing Ontario's Fiscal Position with Other Provinces*. February 14. P. 1. <a href="https://fao-on.org/web/default/files/commentaries/1902%20Inter%20Prov%20comps%20feb%202019/Provincial%20Fiscal%20Comparisons.pdf">https://fao-on.org/web/default/files/commentaries/1902%20Inter%20Prov%20comps%20feb%202019/Provincial%20Fiscal%20Comparisons.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Ibid. p. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Canadian Press. (2015, November 12). Hydro One IPO nets Ontario more than \$5-billion. *Globe and Mail*. <a href="http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/hydro-one-ipo-nets-ontario-more-than-5-billion/article27227164/">http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/hydro-one-ipo-nets-ontario-more-than-5-billion/article27227164/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Canadian Press. (2016, April 14). Ontario wraps up secondary offering of Hydro One shares. *Toronto Star*. <a href="https://www.thestar.com/business/2016/04/14/ontario-wraps-up-secondary-offering-of-hydro-one-shares.html">https://www.thestar.com/business/2016/04/14/ontario-wraps-up-secondary-offering-of-hydro-one-shares.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Registered Nurses' Association of Ontario. (2015). *RNAO commends government for commitments to NPs in long-term care, RN prescribing and evidence-based care, and calls for a stop to RN replacement.*<a href="http://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/2015/04/23/rnao-commends-government-commitments-nps-long-term-care-rn-prescribin">http://rnao.ca/news/media-releases/2015/04/23/rnao-commends-government-commitments-nps-long-term-care-rn-prescribin</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Jeffords, S. (2017, May 17). Liberals land \$2.8 billion through final batch of Hydro One shares sell-off. *Toronto Sun*. <a href="http://www.torontosun.com/2017/05/17/liberals-land-28-billion-through-final-batch-of-hydro-one-shares-sell-off">http://www.torontosun.com/2017/05/17/liberals-land-28-billion-through-final-batch-of-hydro-one-shares-sell-off</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Critchley, B. (2015, October 29). Hydro One prices IPO at \$20.50 a share with proceeds for infrastructure investment, debt repayment. *Financial Post*. <a href="http://business.financialpost.com/news/fp-street/hydro-one-prices-ipo-at-20-50-a-share">http://business.financialpost.com/news/fp-street/hydro-one-prices-ipo-at-20-50-a-share</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Kalinowski, T. (2018). Province wants to speed sale of 243 surplus properties. *Toronto Star*. December 4. <a href="https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2018/12/04/province-wants-to-speed-sale-of-243-surplus-properties.html">https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2018/12/04/province-wants-to-speed-sale-of-243-surplus-properties.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Government of Ontario. (2019). *Ontario Sells Former London Psychiatric Hospital* January 17. https://news.ontario.ca/mgs/en/2019/01/ontario-sells-former-london-psychiatric-hospital.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Based on estimates of \$105 million to \$135 million, RNAO calculates the per-acre revenue would be between \$7,192 and \$9,247. Kalinowski, T. (2018). Province wants to speed sale of 243 surplus properties. *Toronto Star*. December 4. <a href="https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2018/12/04/province-wants-to-speed-sale-of-243-surplus-properties.html">https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2018/12/04/province-wants-to-speed-sale-of-243-surplus-properties.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Rider, D. (2018). OPG sells Hearn waterfront site for \$16 million. *Toronto Star*. November 22. <a href="https://www.thestar.com/news/city-hall/2018/11/22/opg-sells-hearn-waterfront-site-for-16-million.html">https://www.thestar.com/news/city-hall/2018/11/22/opg-sells-hearn-waterfront-site-for-16-million.html</a>.